Hiawatha Park & Recreation Commission

Regular Meeting

December 14, 2010
Vice-Chairperson Joe Helle called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Hiawatha Council Chambers.  Present: Deb Theis, Larry Eveland, and Joe Helle Absent: Bruce Henthorn and Bill Hornett. Employees: Angie Cole, Liz Goater, and Rick Wolfe.  Guests: Mayor Tom Theis
Motion by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland, to approve the agenda.  Motion carried.
Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Deb Theis, to approve November 9, 2010 minutes.  Motion carried.

Motion for new Chairperson and Vice Chairperson
Motion by Deb Theis, second by Joe Helle, to recommend Larry Eveland as Chairperson. Motion carried. 

Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Joe Helle to recommend Deb Theis as Vice Chairperson. Motion carried.
Community Center Yearly Use Agreement: Hawk A Model A Ford Club

The Hawk A Model A Club submitted their request for renewal of their yearly use agreement for the 2011 calendar year.  This club paid the current rate since the yearly usage rate does not change until 1/1/11. 

Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Deb Theis, to recommend that city council renew Hawk A Model A Club’s Yearly Use Agreement at the Hiawatha Community Center. Motion carried. 
Community Center Yearly Use Agreement: Cedar Valley Research and Recovery

The Cedar Valley Research and Recovery submitted their request for renewal of their yearly use agreement for the 2011 calendar year.  This club paid the current rate since the yearly usage rate does not change until 1/1/11. 

Motion by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland, to recommend that city council renew Cedar Valley Research and Recovery’s Yearly Use Agreement at the Hiawatha Community Center. Motion carried. 
Fay M. Clark Park Engineering
The Parks and Recreation 5 year plan has $5000 budgeted for FY 11/12 to engineer the entrance, parking lot, pavilion, and restrooms for the west side of Fay Clark Park. This would include a temporary entrance and would need to be changed when Edgewood Road extends north.  In the November meeting a motion was made to continue with the engineering improvement plan.  This item was removed from the November City Council meeting agenda by Mayor Tom Theis. Mayor Theis addressed the Commission in reference to this item being removed from that agenda for consideration.  Mayor Tom Theis explained this item was removed from the agenda due to several reasons.  Dick Ransom, our city engineer from Hall & Hall informed Mayor Tom Theis the current temporary entrance does cross into private property. This is a fact the Parks Commission was not aware of prior to this meeting.  This private property already has possible damage alleged by the owner due to the disc golf course. This is issue is being dealt with by the City Administrator, Gary Rogers.  Another issue is the fact that there are possible acquisitions in process, including the proposed sale of The Sports Zone which adjoins the park property as well.  The general consensus from the Mayor as well Dick Ransom was that this project was premature and there would need to be some structural changes in the property before this entrance can be created. Mayor Tom Theis stated, “The budgeted $5000 is the least of my worries. When you need the $5000 to create this entrance we will find the $5000 for you.”  The Commission clarified their request was to engineer a plan for a new entrance to the park, not to use the current entrance. 
Changes to Farmers Market
There are several proposed changes being implemented for the 2011 Farmer’s Market season based on suggestions and recommendations from the market manager and previous vendors:
· Farmers Market runs from 11 am – 2 pm. 

· Vendors will not be allowed to leave the market before 2 pm. Vendors may stay later if they wish.

· Seasonal vendors must pay the seasonal lease fee before market starts or at the first market they attend. Vendors cannot pay the seasonal fee in payment installments. 

· Seasonal vendors must call ahead of time at 393-1515 and leave a message if they cannot attend market.

· Seasonal vendors must be at the market at 10.30 am to set up. If they are not there their leased space may be given to a different vendor for that week.

· Vendors are not allowed to sell to each other before the start time of the market. 

· A fee will be charged for use of electricity in the park of $50 for the season.
The changes were reviewed by the Commission. Larry Eveland asked why the hours changed to remove the last hour. Angie Cole stated this was due to vendors leaving early and really stems from a safety issue. Attendance at the market dropped substantially the last hour as well. It is for these reasons the hours change was made. All other changes did not generate any questions. 
Motion made by Larry Eveland, second by Deb Theis to approve all Farmers Market changes. Motion carried.
Review draft of 2011 Activity Brochure
The Commission was asked to review the final draft of the Activity Brochure for the 2011 calendar year. This review was to check for errors and issues. This year the HI-CREW Kiwanis Club has offered to sell concessions at the Concerts in the Park. This is listed on the Concerts on the Parks promotional page. Deb Theis stated she like the brochure however she was opposed to selling food at the Concerts in the Park. She stated there have been other vendors that have tried to sell food at this event and have been denied by the Commission to keep this event a free event. Larry Eveland stated he didn’t agree with this and that selling concessions might help these events to be more popular.  Deb Theis strongly disagreed with this decision and thought it should have been brought to the Commission for approval prior to being put in the brochure. Angie Cole stated since this group is a non-profit group it is different than other for-profit groups that have attempted to seek approval to vend food in the past. The Commission has approved food distribution at the Concerts in the Park before. Liz Goater advised that this group provides more volunteer support for the Parks and Recreation department than any other organization. Deb Theis stated the issue was not who wanted to sell the food but the food selling itself. She stated this was one event she could attend that she knew would be completely free. Due to the disagreement it was decided this would be removed from the Activity Brochure. If the HI-CREW Kiwanis Club would like to submit a request this item will be place on a future meeting’s agenda for a vote by the Commission. 
PARK UPDATE:
The Commission was advised of work done in the Community Center to prepare for Sal Guinta the Medal of Honor recipient as well as the work that was done to organize this special event. The Commission was also advised of City Council approving the Parks department to purchase mowing and fertilizing equipment for the coming season.  The Parks and Recreation department has also taken time to assist with holiday decorations around the city by putting lights on the trees to the east of city hall and in Guthridge Park.  Rick Wolfe and Ted Olson attended forklift training as well as a Trees Forever event. The Commission was also informed of the trimming of the trees at Fay M. Clark Park. 
RECREATION UPDATE

Kid’s Movie Night took place on November 19th. Last month the Commission had discussed the low attendance of these events in fall 2010. They discussed using a “younger movie” so this time Toy Story 3 was played. Liz Goater, Recreation Coordinator gathered information from several daycare centers in the area and sent the flyer to them as well. It is unclear which had the most impact but the Commission was informed of the success of this event. The Commission was informed we had to go get more popcorn and then ran out of that popcorn as well.  The month of December does not have a movie night. The Commission was informed of the January Kid’s Movie Night with the movie to be announced.   

The Commission was informed about the success of the Special Needs Dance that took place on November 12th.  This event is sponsored by Barbers Etc. who take care of the actual event. The Parks and Recreation department supports this event by offering the Community Center, creating a flyer, and marketing this event to several different group homes and facilities for people with special needs around the metropolitan areas. This event was successful and will take place next year at the same time. 
The potential Veterans Day parade was discussed. Angie Cole advised the Commission she had spoken to the Legion and several other resources such as the Patriot Guard and 2 other organizations. Joe Helle advised the Commission and Angie Cole that the Legion does not want to be involved in this event. Larry Eveland thinks this event is a good idea; however Joe Helle stated the Legion feels it is too much in one day. Larry Eveland stated although it is a good idea, if we cannot get the Legion on board then Joe Helle stated it should be pulled from the schedule. 
Live Healthy Iowa was discussed briefly with the Commission, explaining the program and advising them how they can participate. More information will be discussed at the informational meeting that is to take place January 4th in the Community Center. 
Joe Helle stated he was grateful to have the opportunity to serve on the Commission for as long as he has and said goodbye to everyone. 
Motion by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland, to adjourn at 7:35 p.m.   Motion carried.






 


Bruce Henthorn, Vice Chairperson
ATTEST:  Angela A. Cole, Park and Recreation Director
